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Upcoming IFA  Victorian  Events: 

  - Forum on Innovation in Forestry - 1pm Thurs 10 October.  

                         See separate email notice from the CEO. 

  - Field trip  - Pine plantations in NE Victoria  - late October.  

                        Details will  be sent later. 

 

Vale Ian Ferguson 

The IFA mourns the loss of Emeritus Professor Ian Stewart Ferguson AM aged 83, who died  
on 10 July 2019. 

Singlehandedly Ian ran the Timber Industry Inquiry in Victoria 1984-85, which led to Victoria's 1986 
Timber Industry Strategy. This was basically the guide book for Victorian forestry for at least next 15 
years. 
Ian was born in Melbourne on 13 December 1935, and apart from some early years in field man-
agement in Western Australia after his graduation from the Australian National University, Ian was 
an academic both at Melbourne Uni and the ANU. His research work and teaching focussed on for-
est economics - both plantations and native forests.    
 
He master-minded the IFA’s Registered Professional Forester scheme while he was president of the 
IFA in the 1990s. He was a Fellow of the IFA and three other professional groups. He was widely re-
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spected for his wise advice and gentle nature among people in the forestry profession and forest 
industries over Australia and other countries.  
 
His funeral on 17 July at the Boyd Chapel, Springvale Botanic cemetery was attended by about 200 
people. In addition to family, old forestry colleagues Brian Turner and Jerry Leach gave tributes.   
See The Forester in August for a full obituary.                         ΧΧΧΧΧ.Peter Fagg 
 

Chairpersonôs Report for  the Victorian AGM  - 3 July 2019 
 

Megan Graham  

 

Firstly thank you for coming out on a cold July night.  Your support at these events is appreciated, and we 
hope that you have an enjoyable evening.  

 

Itôs actually only been 11 months since the last AGM, so perhaps that is why this seems to have come around 
faster than usual.    

To collate this report, I used Peter Faggôs minutes, which he assiduously writes and circulates each month to 

all committee members.   Whilst writing this report, I couldnôt help but notice the volume of work that this 
committee has produced for the membership and the Institute in the past year.   So firstly, I want to individual-

ly thank the committee members for this.   

  

Keith Maplestone - a hard working dedicated committee member.   Heôs been responsible for maintaining 
membership databases, lists and drives, which is really important to the Institute.   Heôs also been the driver 

for the recent field trips to the Melbourne water catchments and Mt Cole.  

Mark Poynter - our media officer, and he has been really busy this year with responding to many forestry re-
lated issues, such as the VEAC Central West Report, the Regional Forest Agreement program, election issues 

and correcting the couple of inaccuracies in the media.   His depth of understanding, motivation and dedica-

tion is really something to admire and something I am particularly grateful for.  

Gavin Livingston (an apology tonight, as heôs out in the forests of East Gippsland, brrrr.)   This year, Gavin 
took a lead role in working with the Melbourne University on providing advice to their forestry program and 

addressing the issues of lack of young forestry trained graduates.   As well, Gavin is on the Future Foresters 

Committee so he is well and truly committed to the IFA.   Keep your eyes out for the mobile tech forum that 
heôs organising later this year at the CLT Library in Docklands.  

Gary Featherston. As most of you would know, Gary is also on the National Board and he has an important 

role in keeping the communication between the Victorian committee and the National committee flowing.   
Gary has been involved in the IFA / AFG merge and many of the membership requirements of the Institute 

this year.  

Euan Ferguson, deputy chair, remains a very dedicated committee member who is always across all of the 

issues.   For me, Euanôs sage advice is always welcomed as he always offers really insightful perspectives on 
the various issues and various approaches that as a committee we could take.   Euan has taken a really proac-

tive role in trying to work through the challenges and opportunities of the recent IFA / AFG merge as well as 

supporting me and others in many of the functions of the committee.    
Peter Fagg (Secretary) is tireless.  I canôt imagine what he was like as a young lad!  Not only does Peter keep 

the Victorian division administration in tip-top shape, he keeps the communications with the membership up 

to date through the newsletters.  As well, he has been responsible for a number of our written responses with 
very carefully considered opinions to various issues.  As well, he has co-organised the recent field trips and 

been very supportive of other committee members.  

For those who donôt know, Peter is stepping down as secretary this year.   He will  be sorely missed. The 

committee and Iôm sure the members are really grateful for the many hours and his professionalism and integ-
rity that he has committed to this role over the past 5 years.    
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In terms of what the committee has achieved this year, Iôve broken it up into the following categories.   They 

are: issues, publications, events, and member achievements.  
 

ISSUES 

 

DELW P  RFA and Forest Modernisation program 
The DELWP announcement of the forest reform package and the modernisation of the Regional Forest 

Agreements has meant that weôve been busy providing our input and advice on what we believe to be best 

forest management practice.  
Weôve provided formal submissions to DELWP, attended at DELWP events including the science roundtable 

meeting and offered assistance (not taken up) to the RFA scientific advisory panel, and RFA seminar series.   

Promoted to our members the Future of our Forests newsletters and opportunities to complete their surveys.  
We look forward to continual involvement and encourage members to stay involved.  

 

2018 Victorian  State Election  

Prior to the Victorian November election, we were busy preparing our policy position paper which covered 8 
forestry issues and meeting with politicians to have a conversation about what we think is good forest policy.  

We met with  

Liberal Party MPôs Gary Blackwood and Cindy McLeish, 
Labor Party MP Lisa Chester 

National Party MPs Peter Walsh and Tim Bull  

Shooters Fishers Farmers MPs, Jeff  Bourman and Daniel Young   
 

Victorian  Government announcement on plantation development and expansion.   

Weôve sent letters indicating our interest and policy positions on plantations to  

Environment Minister DôAmbrosio and Agricultural Minister Symes.  
 

VEAC (Victorian  Environmental Assessment Council) review of the Central West Forests 

We made highly considered formal submissions to the Commission both to the draft report and a formal sub-
mission to their final report.  

 

Merge of Australian Forest Growers and IFA  

The January merge of the Australian Forest Growers and the IFA will  impact on how we are likely to do 
óbusinessô going forward.   This committee has been working with AFG members to try and make sure that 

the merger puts both the IFA and AFG and their members in a stronger and better position.   To this end, 

weôve had meetings and have developed a ódiscussion paperô which you have and we hope to receive some 
feedback from you tonight or in the near future.   

 

Publications - submissions, articles, letters, etc  
Iôve collated a list of what IFA committee and its members has produced.  Apologies if  Iôve missed any. In 

The Forester:  

       Finding the next rotation of foresters - by Gavin Livingston 
       Agroforestry in the Otway area - by Boyd Eggleston 

       Critique of John Dargavelôs ñWhy do we have forest wars?ò - by Mark Poynter 

       Ruth Ryan and her AFSM award - by Gary Morgan 

Peter Fagg sent a personal submission to the Threatened Species Scientific Committee regarding the conserva-

tion status of Leadbeaters Possum. 

We made three formal complaints to the ABC regarding inaccuracies and bias in their reporting of forestry.  
In October, our policy paper was referred to in Aust Forest & Timber News and the Gippsland Times & Maf-

fra Spectator. 

The Age published member responses to the Ross Gittinsô article based on ANU findings regarding economics 

of forestry and water production. 
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Mark Poynter had an article ñEnvironmental ideology: killing a Victorian rural industry by stealthò published 

on the Online Opinion (regarding the long delay in the approval of the Allocation Order) which we forwarded 
to MPs of each party.  

Mark later wrote another Online Opinion piece entitled ñClosing a renewable timber industry for carbon 

credits is far from ócommon senseò.   

Mark was interviewed by Jon Faine on ABC Radio 774 regarding Victorian forestry.   

Peter Fagg had a letter published in The Australian - re forest activism.  
The committee provided a written submission to the University of Melbourne (Prof. Woodrow) regarding the 

changes to the previous Masters of Forest Ecosystem Science course.  

 

Gavin Livingston submitted a response on behalf of the IFA - for OneFortyone Plantations controlled wood 
certification.  

Gary and Peter attended a briefing at VicForests regarding their FSC certification project and submitted a 

formal response to VicForests. 
 

Events 

Aug 2018.  IFA AGM held here with Ruth Ryan giving a terrific presentation on óWomen in Fireô, which was 

reflected her prodigious career in fire management for which she was awarded an AFSM. 
 

Nov 2018. Keith and Peter coordinated the successful Melbourne Water Field trip, where a 16 IFA members 

and guests had a really interesting tour of the closed catchments.   Forester and IFA member Tim Sanders 
from Melb Water lead the tour with support from Craige Brown and Leon Bren.  

 

Dec 2018. At our end of year committee meeting (14 members attended) and we celebrated the end of year 
with pizza and beer.   Bob Gordon provided a report on the (at the time) of the potential IFA + AFG merger.  

 

Jan 2019.  The IFA HQ moved from Canberra to Melbourne and we welcomed the incoming CEO Jacquie 

Martin, who has been working really hard on some big changes to the IFA, including starting and building a 
relationship with Professionals Australia, the IFA / AFG merge and getting to know forestry and our foresters 

as well as managing a host of óback endô issues that none of us see but we all need.  EGM on 21 Jan where the 

membership voted to merge the IFA and AFG.   Voting was approx. 50 for and 7 against the 4 motions. 
 

May 2019. Keith and Peter arranged a successful Field trip to the Mount Cole area on a very cold day with ~ 

25 people attending. Leon Holt, Leon Bren and Kevin Tolhurst were major contributors to this trip, which 

looked at one of the few remaining sawmills in Western Victoria as well as fire and timber management in the 
Mt Cole State Forest. 

 

June 2019.  Indigenous burning workshop at St Arnaud - hosted by Rob Youl. 
 

Member achievements  

¶ Anne Geary was awarded the IFAôs top honour the NW Jolly Medal 

¶ Gary Featherston was made a Fellow of the IFA. 

¶ Erin Hodgson received a Prince of Wales award. 

¶ Euan Ferguson put a huge effort as one of the organisers of the International Fire Behaviour Confer-

ence.  There were 3 locations digitally linked - Sydney, Albuquerque, and Marseilles.  

¶ Mark Poynter published his second book óGoing Greenô. Congratulations to Mark and Iôm sure that I 

speak on behalf of the Institute when I say that we hope this book can be used for improved sustaina-

ble forest management.  

Plus Iôm sure that there were many other personal achievements that Iôm unaware of.    
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Finally,  Iôm also on the move from the committee as my three year term is up.   Over the three years, it 
has been a positive experience, and Iôve been able to achieve some forestry goals that Iôve wanted to, which 

would not have been possible without being involved in the IFA.    

In particular they are:  the events that Iôve organised and the bringing together of ideas and people as I think 

that through collaboration and continual learning we can achieve better outcomes not only for ourselves and 
the Institute but the forests that we work in.  I have really enjoyed working with the committee members and I 

look forward to seeing them each month.  Serving on this committee has also enabled me to really build my 

understanding and see other perspectives of forestry that I hadnôt much experience with. Iôve also been able to 
improve my, negotiation, event organisation, leadership and public speaking skills whilst on this committee.    

As well, my network within the forestry world has really expanded through becoming involved in the commit-

tee.   So I would recommend nominating for a position on the committee if  you are interested and have a wil l-
ingness to increase your contribution towards your profession and forest management within Australia. 

  

Thank you for all of your support over these three years.  

 

Still waiting for answers 
VAFI is still waiting to hear from the State Government, in particular the Minister for Agriculture, 
Jaclyn Symes, regarding the alleged partly-funded State Government market research which hypo-
thetically saw the closure of the Victorian native timber industry within three years. Not surprisingly, 
this news has not only alarmed our organisation, but many members in the industry. We understand 
we are not the only ones from the native timber industry that has written to the Minister seeking an-
swers.               From VAFI News - 6 August 2019 

HAVE YOU BEEN PAYING ATTENTION? 
 

1. What Victorian native animal was thought to be extinct from 1909 to 1960? 

2. Who wrote the 2018 book Going ôGreenõ - Forests, Fire and a Flawed Conservation Culture? 

3. How many hectares (approx.) are harvested in Victoriaõs State forests each year? 

4. In what year was the first Victoriaõs Code of Practice for Timber Production published? 

5. Who was the last Chairman of the Forest Commission of Victoria?  

6. The hardboard Masonite used to be manufactured at a factory in which Victorian town? 

7. Spotted Gum (C/E. maculata) grows naturally in Victoria where? 

8. Melbourne Water maintains how many kilometres of strategic firebreaks? 

9. VicForests was created in what year? 

10. Rowan Reidõs (agroforestry) farm is located where in the Otways Ranges? 

Answers are on p.10 
 

A young man failed to win a $100,000 cash prize in a recent Hotseat Millionaire quiz program (Ch 9).  

The question was:  

The name óeucalyptusô comes from the Greek, meaning: 

A. sweet smelling, B. well covered, C. bright  flowers, or D. rough bark?  He chose D. 



6 

 

 
Quick takes on some committee activity  

 
Regional Forest Agreement modernization process 
We have responded to the Jackson report on the current RFAs in Victoria. We took issue with a number of 

Billôs conclusions. 

We have requested a position on the RFA Reference Group. We are concerned that the announced organ-

isations do not include any groups with specific understanding of, and experience with, forest and fire 

management, independent of DELWP and Parks Victoria.   
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VEAC Review of Central West forests 

Our Media Release was finalised in early July - see below. The IFA does not monitor take-up by media 

outlets unfortunately. We remain strongly opposed to most of the recommendations. 

 

IFA/AFG Merger 

Euan and committee have drafted a discussion paper on how the merged entity could be organised 

and operate in Victoria, to be finalised in October after feedback from members - see the draft on the 

website.  

 

Leadbeaters Possum 

Mark Poynter and Mike Ryan have submitted a complaint, on behalf of the IFA, to the ABC for their 

biased program on endangered species shown on 24 June. 

A detailed submission (also prepared by Mark and Mike) has been sent by President Bob Gordon to 

the Minister for the Environment, Sussan Ley, pointing out the many problems with the recent Con-

servation Advice that confirmed the “critically endangered” status of the possum. 

 

“The Ultimate Renewable” 

Megan attended the launch of this timber promotion program in early June. 

 

############################################################################## 

 

The Institute of Foresters of Australia - MEDIA RELEASE - July 2019 
   

Central West communities snubbed by Victorian Government 

   

The Victorian Government has ignored the concerns of rural communities in its rush to create more national parks. 

   

The Institute of Foresters of Australia calls on Minister dôAmbrosio to direct the Victorian Environmental Assessment 

Council (VEAC) to follow its legislated charter which requires VEAC to adhere to the principles of óecologically sustainable 

developmentô. 

   

Institute spokesman, Mark Poynter, said: óVEACôs advice to the Minister is a clear breach of the VEAC Act (2001) which 

requires VEAC to ñenhance individual and community well-beingò, yet VEACôs recommendation to slash the State Forest 

area by 90 per cent is opposed by a substantial majority of local people living in and around State forests 

óThese communities rely on the forests for a range of public services and life-style activities. 

   

óThe recently released final report of the Victorian Environmental Assessment Councilôs (VEAC) into the future of forested 

public land in Central West Victoria shows that the agency has not listened to local communities. They have ignored the 

great work done to care and look after the environment by Landcare, farmers, foresters and people living in bushland set-

tings. 

   

óThe notion promoted by VEAC that only national parks and reserves can óprotectô the environment, is plainly incorrect. 

   

óThe IFA strongly supports biodiversity conservation, and we believe that the existing mix of dedicated parks, other re-

serves and State Forests already conserves biodiversity while allowing people to undertake activities such as horse-riding, 

free camping, hunting, dog-walking, and domestic firewood collection. 

   

óVEAC has not explained why the current mix of public land categories is unacceptable and what threats to biodiversity, if 

any, will be alleviated by the land tenure changes that it is recommending. 
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óThe critical threats to biodiversity, such as fire, pest plants, feral carnivores, and climate change do not respect land ten-

ure boundaries. Conservation requires active forest management and simply changing the land category from State For-

est to parks and conservation reserves will not address these key threats. 

   

VEACôs recommendations are inappropriate for a government agency responsible for creating a balance between conser-

vation and uses that satisfy all stakeholders. óIf adopted, VEACôs final recommendations for the Central-West forests 

would provide only an illusion of environmental protection, while permanently shutting-out a range of legitimate community 

uses,ô said Mark. 

   

Media contact: 
Mark Poynter, Fellow, Institute of Foresters of Australia Phone: 0415 846 819 

 
 

THOSE  FIRES IN BRAZILé. 
 
Dr Andrew Glikson (Earth and climate scientist at the ANU) The Age 27/8/10 
ñThe Amazon produces 20% of the oxygen in the atmosphere.ò - quoting a tweet by French Presi-
dent Macron. 
ñBrazil alone has had 76,843 fires this year. The pace of global warming is exceeding projections, 
astounding climate scientists.ò 
 ñé parliaments including Australiaôs éhardly regard the future of civilization as a priority.ò 
 
Maurice Newman (Journalist) The Australian 29/8/19 
ñOnly a fraction of plant growth adds to the store of oxygen in the air - quoting atmospheric scien-
tists.ò 
ñNASA said on 21 Aug that time will tell whether the fires this year are record-breaking or just within 
normal limits.ò 
ñBefore President Bolsonaro came to office, Amazon deforestation had declined almost 80% in a 
decade.ò ñMost fires are agricultural in nature - small landholders burning stubble after harvest or 
clearing forest for crop land.ò 

 
 
 

WOOD  - NEW  WAYS  OF USING  ITé. 
 

Wood has long been part of the material mix, of course, used in buildings, tools and for energy. But in 

the not-too-distant future, it may be the dominant material. ñEverything that is made from fossil-based 

materials today can be made from a tree tomorrow,ò says Åsa Ek, chief executive of Finnish-owned ma-

terials company Cellutech. 

 

But not wood as you know it. Sure, raw wood has many useful properties: it is strong, yet light and flexi-

ble. It is beautiful and economical. It literally grows on trees. But it also has some serious disadvantages 

that caused it to be overtaken by other materials. Its properties are unpredictable. It burns, cracks and 
rots. It is bulky and non-transparent. 

But the same can be said of other raw materials. Crude oil, iron ore and the basic ingredients for concrete 

are of little use as they are. To unlock their potential they have to be processed. The same is true of wood 

ï we just have to discover how, and then build the infrastructure to do it. When we have cracked that, we 
will  enter the Wood Age. 

http://www.cellutech.se/news
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The first place where wood is likely to replace unsustainable materials is in buildings. It already has a 

long history as a construction material, but its disadvantages mean that new buildings are mostly made 
from steel and concrete. These are great for construction but appalling for the environment. 

ñSteel and concrete in construction account for 8% of global carbon emissionsò 

Steel production accounts for about 3 per cent of the worldôs greenhouse gas emissions and concrete 

about 5 per cent. That is not sustainable. According to the recent report from the Intergovernmental Panel 

on Climate Change on keeping warming below 1.5°C, the drastic emissions cuts required mean building 

construction has to be carbon neutral by 2020. That almost certainly means radically cutting down on 

steel and concrete. Luckily, this is already starting to happen thanks to a wood-based material called 

cross-laminated timber (CLT ), which can replace both. CLT is made by gluing sheets of wood together 

ï usually from Norway spruce or beech trees ï to create large, flat slabs. These can be stacked to make 

buildings like giant Jenga blocks. Unlike Jenga, there is no risk of this stuff falling down. 

 

CLT was invented in the 1990s, but is growing in popularity thanks to an ongoing race to build the 

worldôs tallest wooden skyscraper. The current leader is an 18-storey student residence in Vancouver, 

Canada, which was finished in 2017. This year it will  be overtaken by a block in Brumunddal, Norway. 

And more are on the drawing board, including an 80-storey, 300-metre tower planted right in the middle 
of Londonôs Barbican Centre. 

 
ôBACK IN  THE  1914  DAY !!õ 

 
105  years  ago,  a well -travelled  British  Forester,  Mr  D.  E.  Hutchins,  wrote  a 

400 -page  report  with  a very  long  title  beginning: ó A Discussion  of  Australian  

Forestryéó published  in  1916  by  the  Govt  Printer,  Western  Australia.   Here  

are  a few  excerpts  (from  The  Victorian  State  Forestersõ Newsletter  - June  1985 ): 
 
 On tea-drinking 

The tea-drinking habit, which, unfortunately for the race, has developed so strongly among English -
speaking people in recent years, is nowhere so pronounced as in Australia.  Few Australians can be 
in a forest for long without wanting a taste of the national drug, and óboiling the billyô has, no doubt, 
had much to do with forest fires in Australia. 
 
On firearms and travel 

All Foresters should be armed and be soldiers of the State. This is very important against fire-
setters and marauders. For all dangerous patrols, or where evidence is required, the Forester must 
go with the neighbouring Forester, with whom he should be in touch by heliograph or telephone. 
The Forester must be most of his time on foot or in the saddle, but it is a dogôs life if he is never at 
home. 
 
 On a foresterôs home and family 

A Forester should be given use of sufficient ground around his house for cultivation and a good 
paddock. In South Africa, a forester and his wife are encouraged to have small home farm with 
poultry, pigs, horses and cows. When recruiting foresters in England for the highlands of British 
East Africa I made it a practice to interview the wives as well as the men. An active healthy Forest-
erôs wife is an invaluable help, provided of course that she be a woman used to an outdoor life and 
not a sickly household drudge, or one accustomed only to town life and unable to make a loaf of 
bread. 
 
On the Creswick Forest School (in 1914) 

This school is not been equipped for training even the lower grades of forest officers. The professor 

https://www.newscientist.com/article/mg24032072-400-seven-steps-to-save-the-planet-how-to-take-on-climate-change-and-win/
https://www.newscientist.com/article/mg24032072-400-seven-steps-to-save-the-planet-how-to-take-on-climate-change-and-win/
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of Forestry has not yet been appointed though the school has been existence some two years. Is it 
political control again? That was bad enough in New South Wales. Is it still corrupting the life of 
Forestry in Victoria? However, the days I spent there I reckon as among quite the pleasantest of my 
Australian forest tour. I look forward to seeing it again someday with its pine forests stretching to the 
horizon, and an arboretum worthy of the tree wealth of its favourable tree-growing climate. 
 
 

 

 

IT  definitions for  the farmer/forester 
LOGON Adding wood to make the campfire hotter 

LOG OFF Not adding any more wood 

MONITOR Keeping an eye on the fire 

DOWNLOAD Getting the firewood off the ute 

KEYBOARD Where you hang the ute keys 

WINDOWS What you shut when the weatherôs cold 

SCREEN What you shut in the mozzie season 

CHIP A pub snack 

MODEM What you did to the lawns 

MOUSE A rodent that eats grain in the shed 

MAINFRAME  What holds the shed up 

 

 

 

 

                         Answers to Have you been paying attention? 
1. Leadbeaters Possum 

2. Mark Poynter 

3. 3,500 ha 

4. 1989 

5. Alan Threader 

6. Bacchus Marsh 

7. The Mottle Range - NE of Nowa Nowa 

8. 560 km 

9. 2004 

10. Bambra 

 

 

 

A set of Australian Forestry 1946-2014, is available from Michael Ryan, who got the 
set from long-time IFA member Jack Gittins, who died in 2015.   The approx. 240 vol-
umes are in 2 boxes, weighing ~ 45 kg. 
 
Pick up would be Yarraville.  Contact Mike on 0411 285 568. 
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Noojee Heritage Centre 
This Centre is just East of the town of Noojee (pop.270 approx.) in Victoriaôs Central 
Highlands.  The great displays feature the timber milling that began in the area over well 
over 100 yrs ago. 
 

Here are a few photos taken in April 
2019. 
 
 
Founder Will Langmoor is pictured be-
low. 
 
The first train arrived in 1919. 
A large steam train is on display next 
to the Heritage Centre 
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The Mighty Murtoa Stick Shed - from VAFI News - 6 Aug 19 
 

Australia is home to some outlandish and iconic ‘Big Things.’ We’ve got the Big Bana-

na, the Giant Koala and the Big Prawn. But there’s one that really needs to go on the 

Lonely Planet’s list of Australia’s Big Things…The Mighty Murtoa Stick Shed.   

 

In 1941, when World War 2 significantly impacted any shipping leaving Australia, the Grain Elevators 

Board in Victoria decided to follow WA’s example and erect a number of bulk wheat emergency 

storage sheds. The first one was built at Murtoa and is the only remaining one of this type in the 

world. When construction began the Victorian Government tendered out the job and were able to 

source 560 mountain ash poles up to 60ft tall for the construction given the unique specification re-

quirements. 

 

Although it was an incredible 900ft long, 200ft wide and 60ft high with a tin roof, and used around 

2000 tons of hardwood, it was built in only four months, an amazing feat using only a workforce of 

about 40 men. It also has four acres of concrete floor poured by hand. It is still standing today, under 

protection from Heritage Victoria but is in desperate need of poles to replace the deteriorating ones. 

Enter VAFI who is working hard behind the scenes to help source the required logs (with the help of 

VicForests) and a few more to replace the steel ones that were needed to keep the structure in place! 

We will keep you updated on its progress but take the time to look at the Mighty Murtoa Stick Shed.  

http://murtoastickshed.com.au/ 

It’s an icon in our own backyard! 

 

                             
      Murtoa Stick Shed committee member Leigh Hammerton, in the mighty stick shed.

 

 

Contact: ifavicdivision@gmail.com to comment on matters included in this newsletter or 

other issues that you feel the IFA could/should take action on. 

Contributions to this newsletter are welcome.         Editor: peterfagg@optusnet.com.au 

http://murtoastickshed.com.au/
http://murtoastickshed.com.au/
mailto:peterfagg@optusnet.com.au

